

CSULB ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING 9
Minutes

April 16, 2009, 2:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER

2. APPROVAL:
Academic Senate Agenda for April 16, 2009 

The agenda was moved, seconded and passed.
3. APPROVAL:
2008-09 Academic Senate Minutes of March 12, 2009    

The minutes of the March 12th meeting were moved, seconded, and passed.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.11 Announcements 


Chair Soni made the following announcements:

· Room Number Changes

· The Academic Senate Office has been renumbered. It was AS-112; it is now AS-123

· The Academic Senate Conference Room was AS-112G; it is now AS-125

· The physical location and the mail stop (MS 2005) have not changed
· The RTP Policy has been ratified. The results were as follows:

· Yes: 287 (86%)

· No: 44

· Abstentions or Blank Ballots: 3

· Total Votes Cast: 334

· The policy has been sent to the President for his concurrence.

· There will be an additional Academic Senate meeting on Thursday, April 23, 2009 at 2:00 pm.

· FACULTY AWARDS

· Distinguished Faculty Scholarly & Creative Achievement Award

· Xianhui Bu, Chemistry & Biochemistry

· Dennis Fisher, Psychology

· Karen Clippinger, Dance

· Henry Yeh, Electrical Engineering

· Victor Wang, Professional Studies

· Distinguished Faculty Teaching Award

· Burkhard Englert, Computer Engineering & Computer Science

· Anastasios Chassiakos , Electrical Engineering

· Elizabeth McEneaney, Sociology

· Sharlene Sayegh, History

· Kelly Young, Biological Sciences

· Early Career Excellence Award

· Babette Benken, Mathematics & Statistics

· Cara Richards, Advanced Studies in Education & Counseling

· Kim Phuong Vu, Psychology

· Distinguished Faculty Advising

· Virginia Binder, Psychology

· Laura Henriques, Science Education

· Thomas Rhoades, Legal Studies in Business Program

· Community Service Awards

· Faculty: Julie O’Donnell, Social Work

· Staff: Mark Zakhour, Physical Planning & Facilities Management

· Student: Annette Quintero

· Alumni: TBD and TBA

Chair Soni asked for announcements from the floor.

· Senator Chun reminded the Senate that the President’s Commission on the Status Women Research Colloquium will be held on April 29th at the Pointe. Those interested in attending should r.s.v.p. by April 22nd.
· Senator Sinclair reminded the Senate that April is Sexual Assault Awareness Month and the Women’s Resource Center will sponsor awareness and outreach events throughout the month including Denim Day on April 22nd. Members of the campus community are encouraged to wear denim as a show of support for sexual assault survivors.
CFA Report –
CFA President, Teri Yamada informed the Senate that 
· The March 17th “trigger cuts” on public funding went into effect.  This decision cuts 50 million dollars from the CSU budget.

· She reminded the Senate about the May 19th Special Election. 
· The May Budget Revise will be delayed until late May or early June.
· The CFA opposes Proposition 1A despite the Chancellor’s support for it. All voters were strongly encouraged to read the Proposition before voting.
· She took issue with Los Angeles Mayor Villaraigosa’s statement that failure to pass the ballot initiatives will mean bankruptcy for the State of California. She is still investigating, but thus far her sources indicate that the Mayor is overstating his case.

· A successful budget training seminar, sponsored by the California Budget Project, took place on March 13th.

· The Budget Summit on March 19th was well attended and informative.

· She noted other outreach events with local lawmakers

· CFA made its first trip to Washington D.C. The trip served to make federal lawmakers aware of the “trigger” cuts and their impact.
· Work continues on the Oil Severance bill to provide stable funding for higher education

· Work on the Speakers Bureau continues. She has visited an elementary school. Many requests for speakers have been received from local high schools.

· A blog to investigate the structural budget problems has been started by The Alliance. Interns are posting the results of their research.
· There will be a Legal Benefits Workshop in the CFA Office on April 16th and 17th.

· There will be a Faculty Diversity Forum on April 24th.

4.2 Nominating Committee –Chair Antonella Sciortino

Senator Sciortino, Chair of the Nominating Committee, moved the nomination of the following to the Faculty Center for Professional Development Advisory Board:

· Dave Stewart, Religious Studies, College of Liberal Arts, (2011)
· Min He, CECS, College of Engineering, (2011)

Both have been selected to fill Tenure or Probationary faculty positions for their respective colleges. The nominations were seconded and approved.
4.3
Councils 

4.31 Status of Policy Statements Before the Academic Senate (Consent Calendar )
4.31.1 Academic Senate Meeting Calendar 2009-2010---FIRST READING
5. REPORT OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES

6.
SPECIAL ORDERS


6.1 Report of the President (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15 pm)

The President updated the Senate on what had been reported on the shootings at Long Beach Memorial Hospital. He noted that due to the poor economic climate and the preponderance of negative news in the media, many people are under tremendous stress.  With the end of the semester pressures, he urged the campus community to be particularly sensitive to each other and to report any unusual conduct.  He cited the case of threatening emails that had been sent to Interim Dean Grimmett and other campus employees in recent weeks. 

By way of comment on the anti-tax tea party demonstrations, he shared the statistic that at 27.3% of the GNP, the United States was still one of the lowest taxed countries in the OEC, ranking 27th out of 30th. 

He reported that there are significant student aid funds in the stimulus package. The University is also hoping to get money for infrastructure. Research grant money is also being aggressively pursued. Interim Associate Vice-President for Research & External Support, Jim Till, is coordinating efforts to identify grant money sources.
The student elections have been held. There is a run off for President between Christopher Chavez & Avis Atkins. Omar Gonzalez has been elected Vice-President. Marilee Denali and James Quang will be in a run-off for Treasurer.
The search process for a new Dean of the College of Health and Human Services is continuing. Two candidates are being interviewed this week, and a third will be on campus next week.
This weekend is a busy one for Athletics, with events in track, water polo, and baseball. The sports program recently received its Academic Progress Ratings and passed with flying colors in all sports, making CSULB one of few public institutions in the state to do so.
The President’s Office will be sponsoring a breakfast the night before finals (10pm -1 am) for students in the campus dorms. 

There is very little new information from Sacramento on the budget. We might know more after the May 19th election, but 40% of budget will still be undetermined until September or October.
The President was asked about resources for support services for students. Vice-President Robinson responded that more resources were being found.
ASI President Swetland asked whether stimulus money could be reallocated to building maintenance.  President Alexander responded that the stimulus funds were targeted for very specific purposes, especially upgrades to improve energy efficiency. ASI President Swetland also thanked the President for the Finals Breakfast.
Senator G. Garcia asked when we could expect cuts to be made if we were not going to have complete budget information until September or October. Provost Gould indicated there would be no cuts to classes in Fall Semester. She also assured the Senate that she hoped there would not be further cuts in the middle of the year.
Senator Van Camp stated that so far nothing had been said by the Chancellor’s Office about possible furloughs, but that they were on the table for UC. President Alexander responded that it was difficult to predict the future, but that CSULB has economies of scale that may help us avoid extreme measures.
In response to a question by Senator Potter, the President praised the students who participated in the Alternative Spring Break in New Orleans.

The President stated that he was in favor of the new G.I. bill, but that he considered the funding formula in the bill “ridiculous” and in need of amendment.
6.2 Report on G.E. Moratorium and Recertification
Senator Freesemann, speaking as Chair of the General Education Governing Committee, reported the following to the Senate:
· Moratorium expired at the end of AY 2008-09

· Course certification and recertification is aligned with the GE Student Learning Outcomes

· There are simplified and streamlined procedures and processes

· Realigned due dates for course submissions

· S.A.G.E. (GE Program Assessment Plan)

· New dates for Recertification based on SLO’s

· New SCO for GE courses

· General Education Program web site (http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/ge/) with faculty and student information, resources, etc.

In response to questions from the floor, Senator Freesemann and CFA President Yamada both expressed the view that the changes would simplify and streamline the accreditation process and would not add to faculty workload.

7 UNFINISHED BUSINESS

7.1 Revision of Graduation Writing Assessment Requirement Policy (AS-761-08/CEPC)---SECOND READING
Chair Soni yielded the floor to Vice-Chair Torabzadeh who presided at the last Executive Committee meeting in Chair Soni’s absence. Vice-Chair Torabzadeh provided background on the formation and charge of the Academic Writing Assessment Task Force (AWATF). The Task Force had originally been assigned to examine upper division writing assessments. The AWATF reported to the Executive Committee that their preliminary examination has shown that upper and lower division were closely related and demonstrated the need for synergy and coordination of all levels of writing assessment. In the Task Force’s estimation, additional time would be needed to complete its work, and its ultimate findings are bound to include recommendations that will call for significant amendments to the GWAR Policy. Therefore, the Task Force was requesting that the GWAR policy be tabled until the AWATF makes its report towards the end of the Fall 2009 semester.
Senator Schürer, who is the member of AWATF, and who reported to the Executive Committee, reiterated the points made by Vice-Chair Torabzadeh.  The Task Force is conducting a broad re-visioning of writing assessments at CSULB. The final recommendations would require revisiting the GWAR policy and procedures. 
The floor was yielded to Gary Griswold, another member of AWATF. He also confirmed that the report of the Task Force will significantly affect the GWAR policy and that it would be best to wait before finalizing the policy.

Senator O’Connor opposed tabling the GWAR Policy. He stated that CEPC has already worked on the policy for years. The Senate should respect the work done by the Council and not leave students dangling for another year.
Senator Pickett asked for clarification on the charge of the AWAFT. The floor was yielded to Gary Griswold who stated that the Task Force was charged with finding best practices for writing assessment.
ASI President Swetland spoke against tabling the GWAR. She believed that AWATF should restrict itself to looking at capstone courses rather than GWAR. If a new policy is not passed this year, students will still have to fail the WPE twice before they can take a GWAR course.
Senator Johnson, speaking as the Senate Parliamentarian, outlined the Senate’s options. The Senate could vote to postpone consideration of the policy indefinitely, or postpone until a specific deadline. The Senate could also refer the policy to a specific body and act when the body made its report.
Chair Soni suggested that the Senate move to postpone until after the report from AWATF.
Senator Samuelson moved to table the GWAR policy until such time as the AWATF makes its report. The motion was seconded.
Senator Powers suggested that the findings of AWATF could be implemented through the GWAR committee and need not require a revisiting of the GWAR policy.

Senator Caron requested more information on the AWATF charge and what kinds of recommendations it thinks it will produce.
Senator Klink responded that part of the charge of AWATF is to look at the GWAR policies and procedures. 
Senator Schürer stated that AWATF was just trying to save the Senate work. He pointed out that the existing language stills calls for 2 WPE failures. 

Senator Colburn stated that the Senate always has the option to revisit a policy. He was not convinced that the impact of the Task Force’s report would be all that significant.
Senator O’Connor pointed out that if a legislative body doesn’t act for fear of having to amend a policy later it would never act.

Senator Jensen, who is also a member of AWATF, said there is currently a way to get into a GWAR course after only one failed attempt at the WPE. In his view, the current policy was not so dire that students were in terrible peril if we did not amend it this year.
In response to a question on the floor, GWAR Coordinator, Linda Sarbo, informed the Senate that there are 6 GWAR courses. The course offered in the Department of English is open to all majors

Chair Soni stated that the current policy is not so bad. He worked on the current policy that created GWAR courses. The passing rate in these courses is 90% and there are other issues on the agenda that need to be dealt with because of Executive Orders from the Chancellor’s Office. He believed that the GWAR would not be passed this year, and we would have to start over next year in any case.
Senator Chun raised a point of clarification.  She said that she was confused by the multiple versions.  She believed there was a need for input from the University not just Senate.

Senator Anderson expressed the opinion that there was no way that the Senate was going to pass the GWAR this year. There are other items that are a higher priority. This motion gives the Senate its best opportunity to develop a good policy.
The floor was yielded to Gary Griswold, a member of AWATF. He stated that tabling the GWAR would be the pragmatic course in order to move the agenda. The Task Force has a broad University-wide mission that will have significant policy implications.
Senator Hood pointed out that passing the motion would be a triumph of the status quo.

ASI President Swetland observed that the Senate had already spent a great deal of time on the GWAR policy.  She expressed concern that if the policy were tabled the Senate would be back at square one and need to reeducate itself on the policy.
The Question was called to postpone. Ayes: 31 Nays: 20. The motion passed.
The agenda was moved to 8.1 because of the Time Certain.

8 NEW BUSINESS (TIME CERTAIN: 3:30)

8.1 Resolution on American College and University President’s Climate Commitment (AS-788-08/EC)---FIRST READING 

The item received its first reading.

The floor was yielded to Dean Toji who spoke to the resolution. The Climate Commitment was not just a “feel good” measure. It called for very specific goals. There are no enforcement clauses other than the requirement to publish whether or not specific goals have been met. Several major universities have already signed on. The College of Liberal Arts has passed a resolution in support of the Climate Commitment. 

There were no questions from the floor.
8.2 Proposed New  Degree Option Title: Social and Cultural Analysis of Education (AS-783-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING 

Senator O’Connor moved to waive the first reading. The motion was seconded. Senator O’Connor pointed out that the item was only a name change. 

Senator Johnson argued that first readings should not be waived without a good reason, and the motion was withdrawn.
The item received its first reading.
8.3 Proposal for a B.A. in Liberal Arts (AS-781-08/CEPC/URC)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.

Senator Van Camp spoke to the motion. She stated that this proposal would be particularly helpful for veterans and older students. 

8.4 Revision of Policy 99-17, Repetition of Course (sic) (AS-789-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

The item received its first reading.

Senator Brazier informed the Senate that the revisions to the policy were those required by Executive Order 1037 revisions, along with a few editorial changes. The floor was yielded to Professor Huckaby who asked the Senate to please pay attention to footnotes in the document. They were included for the benefit of the Academic Senate and would not appear in the final policy statement. It was suggested that a copy of Executive Order 1037 be placed on the Senate website.
8.5 Revision of Policy Statement 02-02, Withdrawal( AS-792-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

This item received its first reading.

Senator Brazier informed the Senate that the revisions to the policy were those required by Executive Order 1037, along with a few editorial changes. This policy may need to be inserted into the grading policy (item 8.7) at some future time.
8.6 Revision of Policy Statement 77-07, Academic Renewal (AS-795-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

This item received its first reading.

Senator Brazier informed the Senate that the revisions to the policy were those required by Executive Order 1037, along with a few editorial changes.

8.7 Revision of Policy Statement 08-10, Grading (AS-796-08/CEPC)---FIRST READING

This item received its first reading. 


Senator Brazier informed the Senate that the revisions to the policy were those required by Executive Order 1037, along with a few editorial changes. 
The floor was yielded to Professor Huckaby. He informed the Senate that the revisions would allow for better record-keeping to prevent students from endlessly withdrawing from courses. The new designation “WE” would allow Enrollment Services to keep track of Withdrawals for Extenuating circumstances which will not count towards the total number of allowed withdrawals. 

Senator Vollendorf observed that the policy did not address implementation issues, specifically “serious and compelling reasons” were left largely undefined. Senator Brazier responded that the issue was discussed during CEPC meeting, but that no resolution was reached.
Senator Brazier asked the Senate for its opinion on whether or not to integrate the withdrawal policy with the grading policy.
The floor was yielded to Professor Huckaby who stated that the withdrawal policy was more urgent than the grading policy and the question of integrating them could be handled at a later date.


9.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:55 pm.








